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17th November 2010

Dear Commissioner Ciolos,

I write as Chairman of the Commercial Farmers Group in the UK.  We have members actively farming throughout the UK apart from Northern Ireland.  They have a range of enterprises across Agriculture and Horticulture.  We also have members who have been actively involved in Agricultural Education, Agricultural Finance and Agricultural Journalism.  We are self financing.

As our name indicates we are attempting to improve the well being of commercial farmers, however we do recognise that we have environmental obligations and we welcome that.  We work when possible in conjunction with the UK NFU’s, the Country Land and Business Association and, as individuals, are members of those organisations.  We see our role as being strategic, attempting to anticipate issues that will determine the success of commercial farming.  Clearly Common Agricultural Policy Reform is extremely important in this respect.  We were producing papers on Food Security ten years ago and have been pointing out the dangers, in the UK particularly, of a lack of effective Applied Research for four years now.  We are also very aware of the difficulties within the UK and the rest of the EU with the food chain from primary producer to retailer.  Quite clearly farmers and growers are not receiving an equitable share of the reward generated.  Indeed the Commission document  “The CAP towards 2020” refers to this; we appreciate that but finding the remedy without over interfering with the Food Chain is not easy.  Regulation is required in this case but needs to be based on an in depth study of how retailer pressure is applied to their immediate suppliers; there needs to be a facilitation process rather than a policing process, with the individual involved assessing the situation within supply companies and its consequent effects on producers.  Simply asking for suppliers who believe they have been unfairly treated to come forward will not work as suppliers will be too concerned about the future of their business if they are seen to complain.

In this letter we are responding to the  paper “The CAP towards 2020”.  In the Annex the three broad policy options are described and we recognise that the Commission preference is for the second option, the more balanced, targeted and sustainable support.

The Commercial Farmers Group acknowledges that the CAP will need to evolve; as such the status quo is not an option.  However our active farmer members point out that for some time in the UK a substantial proportion of Net Farm Income has come from the receipt of Single Farm Payments.  Reduction of direct support must be phased over time and the goal of harmonising support across the EU should also be phased in line with members relevant production cost structures.  We can not ignore support that is given to farmers in countries outside the EU.  Our members believe that reformed Policy should be simplified and streamlined.  Reformed policy needs to be transparent; taxpayers have a right to know how much money is being spent in each policy area and the justification for that spend.  In this regard modulation is not helpful and should be removed.

Above all we must have a policy which helps EU farmers to deal with any changes in direct support and these changes will need to be phased in. It should be an essential goal of the reforms that the EU Agricultural industry becomes more efficient and competitive. There will need to be much greater support within a reformed policy for Research and Development, particularly Applied Research and demonstration of innovative ideas and systems.

The CAP towards 2020 document points out that views expressed by contributors during the initial consultations indicated that it was desirable to preserve food production potential throughout the EU, that long term viability of farmers was essential and that farming should remain a core economic activity if we wish to retain viable rural communities.  It also pointed out correctly that farming systems should be sustainable, that biodiversity should be valued and the necessity of mitigating climate change.  The importance of Agriculture to the EU economy was stressed and also how important it is that the reformed CAP should continue to promote greater competitiveness.  This competitiveness issue is crucial if we wish to make more efficient use of taxpayer resources.  The Commercial Farmers Group applauds all these statements and the observation that support should be targeted to active farmers, rewarding the collective services they provide to society.  Good value, wholesome, safe food is one of those services. 

However the Commercial Farmers Group is very concerned that the proposals in much of the rest of the document are unlikely to lead to greater efficiency and competitiveness.  Capping payments to large farms and active discrimination in terms of preservation of small farms will not lead to greater competitiveness.  We note and welcome the point about recognition of employee numbers but if we try and preserve through financial discrimination the historical farm structure in the EU, either greater financial support will continue to be required from EU taxpayers or we shall import more food from areas of the globe that have taken measures to improve their competitiveness or are providing in a less regulated “environment”.

Whilst reaffirming our understanding of the importance of biodiversity we need to be very clear that, whilst it has a value, it is not a value that is easily realised in income terms.  Policy must encourage farmers to farm sustainably, leaving their land in good “heart” for future generations.  This does not require for example the preservation of historical populations of wild bird species.  On the areas of land in commercial production of food and energy we should be doing this as efficiently as possible;  as well as that efficiency we need to maintain soil “health” and have systems that help to mitigate climate change.  To assist biodiversity we should use suitable areas of land targeting biodiversity relevant to that terrain; in essence that land needs managing for biodiversity with that management rewarded accordingly, an expensive process!  In policy terms it will be necessary to decide how much land is taken out of production for biodiversity.  In theory less productive land should take out a higher proportion.

Improving efficiency for all businesses is a necessary ongoing process; reduction of income from the Single Farm Payment would require an even greater degree of competitiveness.  Society will decide what technology we can use. Clearly the reticence within the EU in relation to biotechnology is a major restriction and great effort in education terms should be made to counter that reticence.  To achieve greater efficiency and a change in farming systems we shall need funding for Research and Development as part of the CAP.  Farm structure is such that individual farmers do not have the finance, time or expertise to do the necessary research.  This introduction of Research and Development and demonstration of applied Research and Development will be a crucial introduction to a reformed CAP.

We believe that voluntary additional co-financed payments to compensate for specific natural restraints and voluntary coupled support for specific sectors and regions are likely to lead to significant distortions between member states.  Policy needs to be such that if we do wish to help, for example less favoured areas, and there is certainly a case for that, it is very clear how it is done and it should allow as much income as possible in those areas to remain from commercial farming.  This help should come from the environmental element of the budget with member states organising this, subject to EU approval.

In conclusion the present Commission document introduces the topic of CAP reform well but then proceeds to propose policies that are unlikely to lead to greater competitiveness and will lead to even greater distortion between member states.  We believe that the reformed Pillar 1 should be seen to be clearly for farm support at whatever level that is decided in the future. Receipt of that payment should be dependant on an element of cross compliance.   There should be three elements to Pillar 2, an environmental element which takes into account biodiversity and support for less favoured areas , an element to improve competitiveness involving support for applied Research and Development and demonstration, and finally an element that covers the whole area of sustainability in relation to climate change mitigation, sustainable farming systems and renewable energy.  These three elements should be funded in equal measure.  Any requirement by an individual nation to give support for social reasons over and above the Single Farm Payment should not be part of the reformed CAP.  We observe that when consumers are asked to indicate their priorities they will desire a vibrant environment; however commercially their behaviour illustrates that what they really want is safe wholesome food at an affordable price, preferably produced in systems that are environmentally benign and positive in terms of animal welfare, but in most cases that preference does not mean that they are prepared to pay more.  Future reform of the CAP must reflect that behaviour or the objectives set out in the draft will not be achieved.

We would be delighted to discuss this further with you and await your response.

Yours sincerely,

M. P. Tinsley

